Burngreave New Deal for Communities

Board Meeting

Pitsmoor Methodist Church
5.30pm–8.00pm Wednesday, 26th September 2007 
Draft Minutes

Present: Rose Ardron (Chair), Andy Barrs, Dorrett Buckley-Greaves, Jackie Drayton,           Tony Hall, Talib Hussain, Zahra Ryne Hussain, Muhammad Iqbal, Ronnie Lewin, Beryl Peck, Joanne Roney, Chris Sissons, Aisha Special K, John Vincent, Amanda Wells,                    Jean Wildgoose.
In Attendance: John Clark (CE), Melissia Grant (PD), Bill Husband (IDCE), Jane  Anthony (PA to CE).
Observers:  Ann Allen (Sheffield City Council), Anwar Suliman (Business Forum), Alison Reid (BNDfC Communications Manager), Bill Thomson (BNDfC Physical Environment & Saftey Regeneration Manager), Zain Abdulla (Streetworx Project), J. M. Wilson (Youth Council), Jon Cowley (BNDfC Children & Young People Regeneration Manager), Chris Molloy (Resident), Andy Shallice (SCC Area Panel), Rob Bullock (Resident), Vernon Collymore (Sheffield Futures), John Evans (Sheffield Futures), Stephen Cooke (Resident), 
	No.
	Agenda Item
	Discussion
	Action

	  1.
	Apologies, Welcome & Introductions
	Apologies were received from Jane Brown and Mohammed Younis.
The Chair welcomed new Board members, members of the public and officers to this meeting.

	

	  2.
	Declaration of Interest
	The Chair requested members to declare any interest they had on items on the agenda.

Andy Barrs registered an interest in the Police Contract Variation, item 7 on the agenda and therefore would not take part in the discussion on that item.

Dorrett Buckley-Greaves, Talib Hussain, Zahra Ryna Hussain, Muhammad Iqbal, Ronnie Lewin, Beryl Peck, Chris Sissons, John Vincent, Amanda Wells and Jean Wildgoose had a pecuniary interest in the Board Allowances, item 5 on the agenda and therefore would not take part in the discussion on that item. 

Zahra Ryna Hussain and Aisha Special K registered an interest in Streetworx Update, item 9 on the agenda and therefore would not take part in the discussion on that item.

	

	3.
	Minutes
	The Chair stated the minutes of the previous meeting have been circulated and an opportunity to make amendments has been made available to Board members.
The Partnership Board agreed the minutes of the 25th July 2007 meeting as a true record.


	

	4.
	Summary of Action Points
	The Chief Executive updated members on the Summary of Action Points.  The Chief Executive  stated there are a number of work in progress items which have long been outstanding and he will be requesting BNDfC officers to circulate members with information and updates relating to these items. 
Significant work has progressed regarding the CAB Projects who have worked on securing match funding against BNDfC funding.

The Small Grants Project has some difficulty in gaining clarity regarding the level of grants and funding, therefore a review is currently being undertaken about the funding available for the year and linking this into regeneration activities as opposed entertainment activities.

In order to answer John Vincent’s question of how the Spital Hill Public Realm Proposals had altered from what was originally proposed and consulted upon i.e. leaving Carlisle Street open; to the latest proposal of closing off Carlisle Street, the Chief Executive  agreed to go back to the Advancing Together Transformational Projects Steering Group to get an understanding of how the Public Realm has got to its current position. 

	CE

CE

	5.
	Board Allowances
	The Interim Deputy Chief Executive presented this report that proposes that non statutory Directors receive financial support as described in Appendix A of the paper.
The Interim Deputy Chief Executive clarified the people allowed to vote on this issue i.e. Rose Ardron, Tony Hall, Aisha Special K, Jackie Drayton and Joanne Roney.

The Chief Executive responded to members comments as follows:

· The meetings which members are eligible to claim allowances for have been assessed and the maximum figure of £2,500 gives some flexibility for members to claim allowances for any additional unexpected events they may attend during the year.
· The annual payment for the Chair will be resolved as a separate issue and a report that all members can vote upon will be coming to the next Board meeting in November.

The Partnership Board voted unanimously and agreed:

· To provide financial support for non statutory representatives as described in Appendix A of the report.

· That the financial support be provided by those directors becoming self employed and invoicing Burngreave New Deal for Communities accordingly.


	

	7.
	Police Contract Variation
	The Programme Director introduced this report that updates the Partnership Board on the New Deal Enhanced Police Team Project.
The Chief Executive informed members:

· This project was approved at the January 2007 Partnership Board meeting in the sum of £249,409 (Burngreave New Deal for Communities (BNDfC) funding).   However, subsequently South Yorkshire Police (SYP) made BNDfC aware of an error the programme had made in the project costing calculations.  The error meant there was a £67,912 BNDfC funding deficit for the project and hence this project has come back to the Board with the request for members to approve a variation to rectify the BNDfC error. 
· The detailed costs have been through an independent appraiser and Government Office for Yorkshire and the Humber (GOYH).
· Funding is only paid over to SYP when actual hours have been evidenced.

· BNDfC pay for standard hours for 1 Police Sergeant and 4 Constables and any overtime they incur is paid for by SYP.
The Chair added the costs involved in rectifying the error fall within the costs already allocated in this project, therefore, this variation is not taking anything away from any other project.  This is purely an internal programme error and this is the first time a project has had to come back to the Board for this reason.
The Programme Director agreed to for a copy of the full project proposal which contains a more technical and detailed breakdown of the costs involved to Jackie Drayton.  Also, Jackie Drayton should be given the offer of a briefing meeting with the Physical Environment and Safety Regeneration Manager so she can be provided with more detailed explanations.

It was noted that it may be worthwhile providing a reminder within the standard reporting format of what projects are actually trying to achieve and deliver as this would help new Board members in their understanding of the projects.

The Partnership Board :

· Noted the contents of the report.

The Partnership Board voted, 10 in favour, 1 abstention to:

· Approve the Police Team variation to £317,321.

Tony Hall urged members to volunteer to the Physical Environment and Safety Strategy Group as the group is currently in need of 2 Board members.

	PD

	8.
	ILM Classroom Assistants Update
	The Programme Director introduced this report that updates Board members on the status of the ILM Classroom Assistants project.
The Programmes Director added:
· Board members wished to see this successful project continued and therefore green-lighted the project.

· The project has been delivered by Centre for Full Employment for the past 3 years as part of the ILM government initiative but this is initiative is due to end and unfortunately, the project will not have any project sponsor from 31st December.  
· The Evaluation and impact of the project will be discussed at a Board Focus or Board Away Day.

Board members made the following comments:

· The project was presented at the Employment & Skills Strategy Group and it is good there is time for the project to find match funding.  There is an evaluation of the Employment and Skills Priority Area currently being undertaken so there will be more information to go hand in hand with the evaluation of this project. 
· To help local sustainability I would like to see this pushing towards being tendered out to locals or other organisations in the area.

The Chief Executive asked members to note a project variation will be put to members at the November Board meeting with a proposal to merge the activity with Burngreave Opportunities Project submitted to the January 2008 Board meeting.
The Chair requested a copy of the Local Economic Development Strategy should be forwarded to John Vincent.

The Partnership Board:

· Noted the contents of the report.

· Noted that members can request further information on the report from the Programmes Director. 


	PACE
 

	The meeting had a short break for refreshments.



	9.
	Streetworx Update
	The Programme Director presented this report that updates Board members on the progress of the Streetworx Project and the development of the Youth Council.  The report identifies concerns and issues raised locally by residents and officers.
The Chair invited John Evans (Chief Executive, Sheffield Futures) to say a few words about the projects progress.

John Evans informed members:

How the Streetworx project has engaged young people:

· Clear targets for the project started in April and at the end of quarter 2 are looking very healthy and indicate the level of activity in the project i.e.:

· Contact with young people on the ground - target 190, actual 300;

· Participants – target 90, actual 120;

· recorded outcomes – target 90, actual 95;

· accredited outcomes – target 40, actual 37.

· Young people have been involved in drama workshops, videobox project, health events, participated in discussions on issues involved in crime disorder, youth justice.

· Young people are being engaged and involved in a way which they find rewarding.

· Young people are progressing how they aim to recruit other young people, how to enthuse and recruit a wider range of people on to the Youth Council.

· The Youth Council decided who represents them at this meeting and the two representatives concerned have attended training to help them in their roles.

· Young people have been revising their constitution in order to improve representation locally and how to link with the Burngreave Messenger in order to report this information.

· The Youth Council membership will constantly change overtime as new members come on board and older members leave.

· The project is beginning to make the right connections but more analysis is required about the groups the project is not working with and what can be done to change this.

How the project is addressing planning and monitoring issues:
· The Youth Implementation Group (YIG) is a group that involves a wider range of organisations who have a corporate responsibility for people to come together and work together.  The YIG identifies the gaps in provision but the group need to take a strategic view and clearly the YIG needs to up its game.

· Vernon Colleymore is heading a small group which have visited Sharrow Youth Forum for advice and information and this group will be considering an options paper regarding the aims, objectives and remit of the YIG.
· How to bring information together electronically that is held by the Children & Young People’s Directorate (U16’s), Sheffield Futures (Post 16) and BNDfC has been identified and this now needs to go to the YIG. 
· The BNDfC quarterly monitoring forms were previously held up in Sheffield Futures systems but there is now a clear format and reporting mechanism identified in the Action Plan.
· The project has raised £5k which it used for the video project and currently has a bid to bring in £9.5k for support relating to youth engagement in the area.

· The project is starting to get slicker, smoother and enable its workers to concentrate on delivering their roles.
Communication and Partnership Working:
· There have been problems with communications with no clear responses to telephone calls and e-mails being provided, publicity in the Burngreave Messenger has not been good and the project not keeping its stakeholders informed. 
· The project needs to improve its communications and raise its profile so that people understand it and can engage with it.

David Evans thanked Board members for their time.

Board members made the following comments:

· In other areas of the city there is a lot of criminal damage by young people but this is not apparent in the Burngreave area, the biggest attributing factor to this is youth direction and diversion.

· Attendance at the recent young people’s meeting could have been better therefore I would like to see and increase in the numbers of contacts being increased.

· This is an important project and an area that the programme has never quite cracked.  There is more work being performed with young people in this area than any other neighbourhood in Sheffield and the Board require results from their investment.  I want to be assured NDC has the right approach to managing this project.

· The information presented to the Board does not give the drop out rate of contact with Young People and it is important this information is provided.  If young people do drop out they should be given some other activity.
· Self-assessment should be carried out by Young People on the service provided by this project and how they feel they have been supported.

· Youth workers on the project should not be hampered by completing forms but a monitoring system is required that ensures work is being performed properly.
· The project is only reaching people from certain backgrounds and needs to open up to engage all Young People from all backgrounds and an approach is required to ensure this happens.
· A breakdown of the gender base of youth and officers should be provided.

The Chief Executive responded to additional comments from members as follows:
· The timeline for the information to come back to Board in January is realistic and a third report being brought to the Board in March. 
· To be honest in the past last two years I have not had confidence in Sheffield Futures to deliver this project.  However, lately there is the demonstration at a senior level to respond to the issues and I do have confidence with people concerned with this.  

· The programme needs to be proactive and also put resources in to help Sheffield Futures achieve pulling the partners together and by March we will know if the working relationships are improving.

The Chair stated the contract management of this project should be applied from the top and therefore the responsibility for this should be lodged with the BNDfC Executive Team.

John Evans added:

· Vernon Colleymore has the responsibility to launch to YIG but he will need the help of other people and organisations to achieve this.  
· The elements required are now in place and the project is in a good position to do business. 
The Partnership Board:

· Note the content of the report.

· Instruct the Children and Young People’s Regeneration Manager to work with Sheffield Futures to ensure that the recommendations of the evaluation are implemented in full and effective leadership of the youth programme is provided.
· Approved the continued support to the project until January 2008.

· Receives a report in January 2008 to evaluate the performance of the project against the delivery of the action plan, to make a final decision on continuation and support to the current model.


	CYPRM

PD

	6.
	Company AGM, Appointment of New Directors, Election of Chair/Vice Chair
	The Interim Deputy Chief Executive presented this report that acknowledges the end of the term of office for five Directors and to propose the appointment of five new directors of Burngreave New Deal for Communities Partnership.
The Partnership Board voted unanimously to:

· Appoint Dorrett Buckley-Greaves,                       Talib Hussain, Muhammad Iqbal, Richard Ben Morris and Christopher Sissons as Directors of Burngreave New Deal for Communities Partnership.
· Approve the nominations from Fagr Mohamed Al-Afif and Zahra Ryna Hussain of the Youth Council to the Partnership Board.
The Interim Deputy Chief Executive informed members the report proposes options (identified at 5.1 of the report) for filling the Community Representative and Volcom vacancies on the Partnership Board. 
Members made the following comments:
· It is not adequate to leave the seats vacant but I have concerns about going out to advertisement and election due to the recent unopposed election process, but I would like to explore and would require more information about co-option.

· The Board strives towards equal opportunity targets but disability is unrepresentative on this Board therefore co-option could be an opportunity to address this. 

· Any Volcom co-options must demonstrate they are proactive in representing the local Volcom sector.
· The Volcom Board members must set up surgeries similar to the Community Representatives surgeries.

The Chair noted that Board members were comfortable with the process of exploring co-option and therefore requested a report initiating arrangements for co-option to the vacant seats back to the November Board meeting.
The Interim Deputy Chief Executive added the Partnership Board need to elect a new Chair and Vice Chair.  The Interim Deputy Chief Executive added the report contained an error at  5.2 2. and this meant that it was not an option open for Board members.

Nominations for the role of Chair and Vice Chair have been requested, no nominations have been received for the role of Chair and one nomination (Muhammad Iqbal) has been received for the role of Vice Chair.  The Interim Deputy Chief Executive invited members to vote in a secret ballot for the nomination of Muhammad Iqbal to the role of Vice Chair.  
The Interim Deputy Chief Executive added that having no nomination to the role of Chair has created a lot of discussion and ideas on how to move forward.  However, for the immediate period the Vice Chair’s Job Description will be invoked and therefore will act for the Chair in their absence thus ensuring the programme has its governance arrangements continuing. 
Members agreed the preferred option was to go with the Vice Chair Acting Up but the Board will discuss the arrangements every 2 months to give members a reminder of the ongoing and current issues.  Meanwhile, the Board should have an opportunity to explore and discuss how the role of Chair could be performed differently.
The Partnership Board agreed:
To Appoint Barber, Harrison and Platt Chartered Accountants as the auditors for 2007/08.

The Interim Deputy Chief Executive counted the results of the secret ballot and announced the appointment of Muhammad Iqbal as Vice Chair is carried.


	IDCE

IDCE



	10.
	M&A Budget 

	This report was deferred to the next meeting.


	

	11.
	Development of the Yr 8 (08/09) Delivery Plan
	This report was deferred to the next meeting.


	

	12.
	Outturn Report
	This report was deferred to the next meeting.


	

	13.
	A.O.B.
	Burngreave Community Action Forum Meeting 
Chris Sissons invited members to the Burngreave Community Action Forum Quarterly Forum Meeting on 6th October 2007, 10.30am at the Burngreave Vestry Hall.   The meeting will end with lunch and a cake to celebrate Burngreave Community Action Forum’s 10th Anniversary.
Board Information Pack

Amanda Wells was concerned that the Board do not do anything with the items contained in the Board Information Pack i.e. the information about the Regeneration and Officers work is hidden in the pack, jargonised and members don’t seem to receive answers to their queries.  Amanda Wells requested an answer to remedy this situation at the next Board meeting.
Aisha Special K added the information about residents and non-residents contained in the staffing report should be checked as it did not seem to her to be correct.

Farewell messages 
Rose Ardron thanked Tony Hall and Aisha Special K for their fantastic contributions to the programme and added it wouldn’t be the same without you.
Rose added she had chaired 40 Partnership Board meetings and it had not been easy task but it has been a fantastic opportunity and challenge.  In the role of Chair she has received support and kindness, it has been a pleasure to work with those around the table and she would not have missed it for the world.  The Chair is only as good as its Board and therefore she thanked the members and the Executive Team and in particular the Chief Executive.   Rose sees her stepping down as an end but as a positive and exciting change.  In passing over to the Vice Chair she asked members to extend their support to him.
Rose Ardron wished everyone all the best and hoped people would be able to attend the Vestry Hall Celebration Event this Friday at 7.15pm.

The Chief Executive added it had been a pleasure for him to work with Rose Ardron.  Rose had commanded respect from one and all and performed her role with confidence being representative of the Board but also representative of residents.  Rose is a friend but is also a hard task master as she has a belief in making things better and the Chair’s role in this was making sure things got done, not being nice.
Tony Hall thanked everyone for their support.  He added he had enjoyed the experience and will miss working with the programme.

Aisha Special K thanked Rose Ardron, Muhammad Iqbal for being Chair and Vice Chair and commended Rose Ardron as her time spent as Chair.  Aisha Special K added before she got involved with BNDfC she was a proactive Community Leader and ‘I ain’t going nowhere’.
Jackie Drayton added Rose Ardron, Tony Hall and Aisha Special K had been part of a team who had changed this programme around.  The standing of BNDfC has gone up and its success is due to those people like you who showed commitment long before BNDFC came about.  

	CE

	
	Date and Venue of Next Meeting
	5.30pm, 28th November 2007 at Pitsmoor Methodist Church.


	

	THE FOLLOWING PAPERS ARE FOR INFORMATION ONLY



	12.
	Programme Progress Report
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	15.
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	16.
	Future Meetings Schedule
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